



OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
MARCH 7, 2012
1:00 PM

NORTHSIDE CIVIC CENTER

704 NORTH SOILEAU STREET

VILLE PLATTE, LA    70586
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES 
CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Fletcher called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:00 P.M. 
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Mr. Spicer.
Members present: Chairman Randell Fletcher, Mr. Bruce Frazier, Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. John Compton, Mr. George Guillory, and Mr. Reggie Skains 
Members absent: Dr. Paul Coreil 
A quorum was present.

Others Present:  Ms. Sarah Haymaker, Acting USDA-NRCS State Conservationist; Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF/SSWCC Executive Director; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Dr. Ernest Girouard, LACD 2nd Vice President/Vermilion SWCD Chairman and Mr. Sherrill Sagrera, Area IV LACD Vice President/Vermilion SWCD.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Fletcher called for a motion to approve the minutes of the January 11, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  
Motion:  Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 11, 2012 State Commission Meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Guillory and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Fletcher said they would next take up Unfinished Business and requested Mr. Spicer to report on the items listed on the agenda.

NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement
Mr. Spicer said that they have requested the districts to provide the OSWC an estimate of the amount of funds they will use through March 31, 2012.  He said they are still in the process of evaluating the estimates and as agreed to earlier, to reallocate any unused funds.  Mr. Spicer said that at this point it appears there will not be a significant amount of funds to be reallocated.

LACD Annual Meeting 
Mr. Spicer said that the 2012 LACD Annual Meeting was well attended by supervisors as compared to the previous years and that well over 250 attended the meeting.  He said that the session on the Certainty Framework for Agricultural Producers was very informative and stimulated a lot of discussion from the attendees.  

Mr. Spicer said that the location for the 2013 meeting has not yet been finalized.  He said the LACD leadership is evaluating several potential sites.  

Mr. Spicer said that concluded his comments on the LACD Annual Meeting.

NACD Annual Meeting 
Mr. Spicer said the NACD Annual Meeting was held in Las Vegas, Nevada January 28 through February 2, 2012.  He said that LACD forwarded two resolutions to NACD.  He said the resolution requesting continued NRCS support of the Migratory Bird Initiative was approved by the NACD Board of Directors.  Mr. Spicer said however, the resolution requesting NACD support for the Northern American Water and Power Alliance (NAWAPA) was not approved by the Board of Directors.  He said they determined that there was not adequate information provided for the Resolution Committee to act on the resolution and ask that it be returned to LACD for further development.  Mr. Spicer said that completed his comments on the NACD Annual Meeting.
Dr. Girouard said that Mr. Earl Garber will be elevated to President of NACD at the 2013 Annual Meeting in San Antonio, Texas and that he would encourage as many supervisors as possible to attend the meeting to show their support for Earl.  Mr. Frazier said he agrees with Dr. Girouard and that district boards should start now in making plans to identify funding sources to pay for travel costs to attend the 2013 meeting.

Mr. Spicer said if there were no more comments, this concluded the NACD Annual Meeting Report.

State Funding

Chairman Fletcher said that the Jindal Administration’s proposed budget cut to the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry, if approved by the legislature, will further deteriorate the department’s ability to carry out its various programs.  He said that the Administration is proposing to cut the Soil and Water Conservation program by $318,000 or over 15 percent.  He said if this cut is implemented, it would result in the conservation program being cut nearly 30 percent over the past four budget cycles.  Mr. Fletcher said that these cuts would result in the Office of Soil and Water Conservation terminating three employees and the districts would lose funding for approximately seven employees.  Mr. Spicer said that there is in each Commission member’s folder a copy of the memo recently sent to the districts outlining the potential impact of the proposed cuts.  He said Commissioner Strain, SWCD Chairman Fletcher and LACD President Frazier signed the letter which also asked that district supervisors, staff and district clientele contact their state legislators and others requesting their help in getting the legislature to not make any additional cuts to the State’s Soil and Water Conservation Programs.  Chairman Fletcher said that if these proposed cuts are made they would likely have adverse impacts on the individual districts for years into the future.  He encouraged Commission members and district supervisors to become knowledgeable of the potential impacts to the conservation delivery system including the lack of technical assistance from district staff that farmers rely on to become qualified to implement USDA NRCS cost share conservation measures.  Mr. Skains said that he has met with his legislators and that he recommends that they plan a meeting with the House and Senate members in Baton Rouge very early in the session to discuss the proposed budget cuts.  He said they could possibly have a luncheon or something in the evening.  Chairman Fletcher said he strongly supports meeting with the legislature to discuss the funding situation and the impact that additional reductions in state funds would have on the State’s conservation delivery system.
NEW BUSINESS 
NRCS State Conservationist Report

Chairman Fletcher asked Acting State Conservationist Ms. Sarah Haymaker to give the report.  Ms. Haymaker, Acting State Conservationist, provided the February edition of the Conservation Update.  Ms. Haymaker said that her report would be abbreviated today and she would expand on the address she gave during the LACD Area meeting earlier that morning.  She said to summarize for the Commission members that were not present early this morning, that the main focus of her address was relative to the locally led process that was used this year to complete the state 2012 budget request.  Ms. Haymaker said the good news about this process is that it has resulted in the largest initial financial assistance allocation in the Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP) that the Louisiana NRCS has received to date.  Ms. Haymaker explained that the financial assistance dollars are those that go to the customer, not to NRCS or to contribution agreements, such as the agreement with the Office of Soil and Water Conservation.  She said the dollars that can be used for NRCS and partner agreements are technical assistance dollars and unfortunately, there was not a commensurate increase in those funds.  She said due to the budget concerns from both the State and the Federal Agencies, it is becoming more important now than ever that the partnership succeeds and grows.  Ms. Haymaker said with further budget cuts being discussed, any loss in capacity by either partner will impact the ability of NRCS to deliver the full amount of financial assistance available to the landowners of the state and that these funds have been proven to be needed through the Districts Locally Led processes.  She stated that concluded her report and asked for questions.

Field Office of the Future
Chairman Fletcher said that Mr. Spicer would review the district memo from NRCS Chief White and NACD President Gene Schmit regarding the discussion of the “Field Office of the Future”.  Mr. Spicer said that the memo discusses the increasing demand on field offices, NRCS and district staff, to continue to deliver voluntary, incentive-based conservation measures on private lands.  He said that the need for applying conservation measures and the workload has never been higher while at the same time pressure on local, state and federal budgets has continued to escalate.  Mr. Spicer said the NRCS and NACD are in the process of initiating a proactive look at our future needs to ensure that we can control our own destiny.  He said it will be a unified effort through the locally-led process to evaluate the ability of the partnership, from top to bottom, to ensure we are prepared to meet our current and future mission of delivering conservation programs to landowners across the nation.  
Ms. Haymaker said a major focus will be to update and analyze the conservation workload across the nation, across states and at the local field office and district level.   She said this is an effort to prepare a proactive operating plan for, among other things, staffing needs, number of customers to be served, levels of services needed for the various landscapes and types of operations and relative operating costs.  Ms. Haymaker said this effort is not about closing offices but about being well prepared to maintain a viable delivery system that the partnership is capable of supporting and that will meet the future needs of our clientele 
Correspondence
Chairman Fletcher said the first item is a letter that the commission is sending to Mr. George Dauzat, Chairman of the Calcasieu SWCD, commending him for his efforts to address soil and water conservation issues within and outside his district.  He said Mr. Dauzat’s efforts played a key role in the State’s current efforts to evaluate and manage its surface water resources including proposed legislation directed at managing the State’s water resources.  

Chairman Fletcher said the next item is an email to the 44 SWCDs from Mr. Joey Breaux regarding districts preparing their grass roots report to be used in informing the public and local and state elected officials of district accomplishments during the past year.  He said it is critical that each district completes the report and that they meet with their state legislators to review and inform them of the district’s achievements and how future conservation efforts would be adversely impacted by additional cuts in state funds.
Chairman Fletcher said the next item is a letter from the Iberia SWCD regarding the Office of Soil and Water Conservation / District Revegetation Program.  He asked Mr. Breaux to comment on the letter.  Mr. Breaux said the Iberia and Vermilion districts have both recently requested that their annual revegetation projects be increased within the ongoing Coastal Protection and Restoration Authority (CPRA) agreement.  He said that within the history of the annual CPRA program, Gulf Coast normally sponsors more projects than the other Chenier plain districts due to that district’s larger coastal wetland area and associated restoration needs.  He said to address the justified concerns of Vermilion and Iberia SWCDs, each of their projects in the 2013 contract year will be increased by $5,000 and the Gulf Coast's total revegetation project budget will be reduced by $10,000.  Mr. Breaux said that among the Chenier plain districts, Gulf Coast's area includes the greatest coastal revegetation workload, and their annual CPRA program budget will still be greater than that of neighboring districts after this adjustment, but any further reduction to their program budget would be comparatively disproportionate.   
Chairman Fletcher said the last three items are Commissioner Strain’s News Releases.  He said the first is announcing the deadline of Monday, May 7, 2012 for applying for the 2012 Specialty Crop Grant Program.  He said the state has approximately $350,000 available for Louisiana applicants.  Chairman Fletcher said the next News Release is the official announcement that the boll weevil has been eradicated from Louisiana.  He said that LDAF will continue to monitor all cotton grown in the state to ensure that there is not a resurgence of the boll weevil.  He said the last item concerns the completion of repairs to the Leland Bowman Lock in Vermilion Parish.
Chairman Fletcher said that concluded the Correspondence report and if there were no questions, they would take up the next agenda item.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments

Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on the supervisor resignations and appointments.  Mr. Spicer said there were no supervisor resignations.  He said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Avoyelles SWCD, Mr. Charles Dupuy reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin February 25, 2012 and will expire on February 25, 2015.

Catahoula SWCD, Mr. Howard Hardie reappointed to fill his expired appointed position.   Term will begin March 28, 2012 and will expire on March 28, 2015.

Dugdemona SWCD, Mr. Billy Gaines reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin March 25, 2012 and will expire on March 25, 2015.

Evangeline SWCD, Mr. Jake Ardoin reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin March 26, 2012 and will expire on March 26, 2015.

LaSalle SWCD, Mr. Sammy Franklin reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin March 28, 2012 and will expire on March 28, 2015.

St. Martin SWCD, Mr. Curry Albert reappointed to fill his expired appointed position. Term will begin March 26, 2012 and will expire on March 26, 2015.

Motion: Mr. Compton made a motion to approve the appointment of supervisors Mr. Charles Dupuy, appointed position, Avoyelles SWCD; Mr. Howard Hardie, appointed position, Catahoula SWCD; Mr. Billy Gaines, appointed position, Dugdemona SWCD; Mr. Jake Ardoin, Evangeline SWCD, appointed position; Mr. Sammy Franklin, appointed position, LaSalle SWCD; and Mr. Curry Albert, appointed position, St. Martin SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Skains and passed unanimously.

Mr. Spicer said the last letter for supervisor’s appointment was from the Tensas Concordia SWCD requesting the State Commission to waive the two-thirds meeting attendance requirement for Mr. Andy Anders, whose appointed position term expires April 24, 2012.  He said that Mr. Anders has attended less than sixty-five percent of the board meetings during this term due to his responsibilities in the Louisiana House of Representatives.  Mr. Spicer said that the Tensas-Concordia board states that Mr. Anders is a valuable SWCD board member and provides significant service to the state as Chairman of the House Agriculture Committee and also serves on the Health and Welfare Committee.  He said Mr. Anders attends as many board meetings as possible and works with the district outside of the regular board meetings.  
Chairman Fletcher asked the Commission if they wanted to take action on the waiver request.  

Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to waive the attendance requirements for Mr. Andy Anders, appointed position, Tensas-Concordia SWCD.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Skains and passed unanimously.

District Supervisors Election – June 9, 2012
Chairman Fletcher asked Mr. Spicer to report on this item.  Mr. Spicer said that each Commission member has a packet of the election materials in their folder and he is requesting the nomination period be set for April 1, 2012 through April 30, 2012 and the election on June 9, 2012, the second Saturday in June.  
Chairman Fletcher said a motion is needed to approve the nomination period of April 1, 2012 through April 30, 2012 and the election date of June 9, 2012; and the supervisors’ election materials and to send them out to the districts as presented to the Commission.  

Motion: Mr. Guillory made a motion to approve the nomination and election dates, district supervisors’ election materials and to forward the materials to the districts.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Frazier and passed unanimously.

NACD Fly-in
Chairman Fletcher said that NACD is holding a Spring Legislative function on March 18 and 19, 2012.  He said the purpose of the meeting is to get the state conservation leadership into Washington, DC to meet with their state delegation to make sure they know the importance of the Farm Bill to their State’s rural economy and to the conservation and protection of their state’s natural resources.  Mr. Spicer said that they will also be attending a breakfast with Congressman Frank Lucas of Oklahoma, Chairman of the U. S. House Agriculture Committee to discuss the Conservation Title of the new Farm Bill.  Mr. Frazier said that he, along with Mr. Skains and Mr. Spicer would be attending the NACD meeting.
Senate Bill No. 498 by Senator Perry

Chairman Fletcher said the next items on the agenda are four surface water bills that have been pre-filed for the 2012 Legislative Session.  Mr. Spicer said that Bill 498 by Senator Perry is an LDAF supported bill that provides for the Louisiana Department of Agriculture and Forestry to administer the state’s surface water management plan.  He said other water related bills are Senate Bill 495 by Long that provides for a change in the membership and powers and duties of the Ground Water Commission, Senate Bill 436 by Long that requires the Sabine River Authority to obtain approval for out of state water sales by the governing authorities of each parish in its territory and House Bill 532 by Representative Jim Morris that extends the opportunities for the state to enter into cooperative agreements for the sale of surface water by two years.  Mr. Spicer said that concluded his comments on the proposed surface water legislation.
Master Farmer Program
Chairman Fletcher said the next agenda item is the Master Farmer Program and he asked Mr. Spicer to comment on the program.  Mr. Spicer said that he and Mr. Breaux met recently with Dr. Paul Coreil, Mr. Dwight Landreneau, Ms. Sarah Haymaker, Mr. Britt Paul and Mr. Scott Edwards to discuss what could be done to increase program participation as well as what they could do to accelerate the rate at which farmers complete planning and implementing their Resource Management System Plans.  Mr. Spicer said that the group agreed to review a written proposal presented by Dr. Coreil that focuses on an alternative route to Master Farmer Certification.  

Chairman Fletcher asked Ms. Haymaker if she had any comments.  Ms. Haymaker said that the NRCS was pleased to have an opportunity to explore ways to improve the delivery capacity and efficiency of all phases of the Master Farmer Program.  She said they share the concerns with their partners regarding the lack of request in recent months for planning assistance and that their District Conservationists will be contacting Master Farmer participants.  Mr. Spicer asked if they were working on any plans at this time.  Ms. Haymaker said that they are currently developing ten Master Farmer plans and that five of the requests were received in the last two weeks.  She said all plans requested prior to August 2011 are completed.  Ms. Haymaker said that their District Conservationists will be contacting all Master Farmer participants by phone to determine if they are interested in developing the conservation plan component of the program at this time.
Groundwater Management Plan

Mr. Spicer said that Secretary of DNR has requested a time extension for presenting the Groundwater Commission Management Plan to the Legislature until March 15, 2012.  He said this will provide time to include in the plan information regarding saltwater intrusion into the Baton Rouge aquifer that will be obtained during a hearing next week in Baton Rouge.
Other Business

Chairman Fletcher welcomed Dr. Bill Branch and asked if he wished to speak to the Commission.  Dr. Branch said he appreciated the opportunity to attend the meeting representing Chancellor Richardson and Dr. Coreil for the LSU AgCenter in their absence.  He said he is working only part time and is looking forward to working with the State Commission and the Office of Soil and Water Conservation on natural resource conservation issues and especially water use and management planning.
Chairman Fletcher said for the members’ information they are being provided a copy of the Resolution requesting the Louisiana Legislature to enact legislation to ensure the wise use and management of the state’s water resources and that the State Soil and Water Conservation Commission be given legislative authority to oversee the management of all water used for Louisiana’s agricultural, aquaculture and forestry industries.

Chairman Fletcher asked if there was any other business and there was none.
Next meeting

Chairman Fletcher said the next State Commission Meeting is scheduled for 1:15 P.M. Tuesday, March 27th, 2012 in the Veterans’ Memorial Auditorium, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Fletcher asked if there were any comments from the public and there were none.
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Fletcher said if there was no other business, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Skains made a motion to adjourn at 3:15 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/s/ Randell Fletcher______
Randell Fletcher, Chairman 
State Soil and Water Conservation Commission
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